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April 14, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your review and consideration is the King County District Court Operational Master plan (OMP).  The OMP is the product of a year-long collaborative process that engaged the King County Executive Office, District Court, the King County Council, contracting cities and other stakeholders in an extensive strategic and operational planning effort. 
In spring of 2004, the District Court OMP/FMP Steering Committee was formed with representatives from District Court, the Executive Office, the Council and the cities whom currently contract for District Court services.  The group also benefited from the active participation of other stakeholders such as King County Superior Court, the King County Prosecutor’s Office and the King County Bar Association.  The group selected the National Center for State Courts (NCSC) as an independent consultant to provide the process with their extensive knowledge on court processing, operations and facilities planning for court operations.  Included in the NCSC Report is a ten-year baseline caseload and future caseload forecast.
The Steering Committee was staffed jointly by the District Court and the Executive’s Office of Management and Budget.  Additionally, the group operated on a consensus-based model for decision-making that ensured a product that reflected the input of all the stakeholders engaged in the process.  No controversial issues were left without some resolution by the group.
Early in the assessment phase of the OMP, it was clear that District Court is in the process of a major transformation since the last OMP driven primarily by budget, administrative and governance structure, and information technology.  The recommendations adopted by the Steering Committee serve as the structure for the OMP and reflect a commitment to support and encourage the efforts already underway within District Court.
The OMP which should serve as a roadmap for District Court for the next five to ten years reflects three major objectives; 1) maintain alignment with District Court’s mission and vision; 2) evaluate and recommend methods for the delivery of court services; and 3) identify system efficiencies, and analyze services and service delivery in the context of the larger criminal justice system.  The OMP is structured to reflect these three objectives and the eleven strategic recommendations adopted by the Steering Committee and supported by the NCSC Report and current District Court operations.

King County District Court is the largest court of limited jurisdiction in the State of Washington and is currently responsible for processing a quarter of a million matters per year.  The NCSC Report indicates that the County’s overall caseload, including contract cities, is projected to remain relatively stable with only a 2.7% decrease through 2013.  A more detailed review shows that the contract city caseload will increase by 7.9%, with the largest gain in parking violations (34%), while the County’s caseload (state mandated and unincorporated) will decline by 7.7% with the largest decline (64%) in felony caseload.
Fourteen King County cities currently contract with King County District Court for their municipal court needs.  The contract city caseload represents 32% of the overall District Court caseload.  These contracts reduce the overall costs to taxpayers through economies of scale.  Early in the process, the Steering Committee reached consensus on the recommendation that District Court continue to offer full cost-recovery contracts as an option for cities in King County.  King County Executive Ron Sims, Presiding Judge Corinna Harn and Council Chairperson Larry Phillips communicated the County’s intent by letter to the Contract Cities in January 2004.
The Steering Committee chose not to make any specific recommendations regarding the number of judges needed by District Court.  The Administrator of the Courts (AOC), a state agency, calculates the judicial need and the number of judges are set by the State Legislature.  The NCSC projections for judicial need included in the report reflect a calculation provided by the AOC after receiving the caseload projections from the NCSC.  Neither the County nor the NCSC were provided access to the methodology used to calculate judicial need, so there is no independent verification of judicial need.  The judicial need for King County assumes that District Court will continue to have a presiding judge and provide judicial assistance to Superior Court. 
The Steering Committee’s recommendation regarding staffing did not include a specific recommendation for levels of full-time employees (FTEs) needed by District Court.  It was the conclusion of the Steering Committee that a time and motion study should be conducted in order to reach more specific conclusions in this area.  However, a recent supplemental budget request transmitted by the County Executive includes 12 term-limited temporary employees for District Court to assist with ongoing transitions.  
The 2004 annual budget, as adopted by the Council, provided for the development of an operational master plan (OMP) and facility master plan (FMP) for King County District Court.  Since the FMP, as defined in County Code, is “a master plan that establishes the facilities needs for an approved operational master plan,” the FMP was not developed by the District Court Steering Committee prior to the transmittal of the OMP to the Council for review and approval.  Although several recommendations included in the OMP do relate to the development of a FMP for District Court.
The FMP will be conducted by the King County Facilities Management Division (FMD) in conjunction with District Court and with input from the King County Office of Management and Budget, other affected County agencies, the Metropolitan King County Council, and contract cities.

I would like to thank the elected officials, including Councilmembers Larry Gossett and Kathy Lambert, the National Center for State Courts, government agencies, contract cities, and organizational and individual stakeholders that contributed their expertise, enthusiasm, patience and time to the development of this Operational Master Plan for King County District Court.  A special thanks to Superior Court Judge Wesley Saint Clair, former Presiding Judge for District Court, who agreed to this collaborative development process with the Executive’s Office. 
Finally, with both gratitude and admiration, I want to thank current District Court Presiding Judge Corinna Harn who served as Co-chair and guided the Steering Committee and the District Court judges and staff through this grueling year-long process, while at the same time continuing to implement major new organizational changes throughout the Court.  This OMP would not have been possible without her hands-on leadership and engagement in all the details of this collaborative process and document.

Thank you for your prompt consideration of this District Court Operational Master Plan and accompanying documents.  If you have any questions or concerns regarding this transmittal package, please feel free to contact Maura Brueger, Deputy Chief of Staff in the Executive’s Office at 206-296-4001.  Ms. Brueger represented me throughout this process as one of the 
Co-chairs of the District Court Steering Committee.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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